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“A Christmas Quest”    Luke 2:11; Matthew 1:21                Craig Crawshaw 

My Christmas quest this morning is to somehow reconcile the many secular trappings of the season with 
the true meaning of the season, which we know is Jesus. I begin with acknowledging that this quest may 
well be futile, and many of you have already determined it so.  And further, I want to dig deep into why 
Jesus came.  My message this Christmas morning will be more in the form of pastoral musings as I let you 
in on my thought process in this quest.  In all this, may God be glorified and you encouraged. 

I took a walk down my street this week, as I often do, and I was particularly struck by the holiday 
decorations.  I first saw a blowup “Grinch” amidst a host of colored lights.  Then I found a wintery scene 
with cotton batting for snow and a north pole sign, highlighted by multiple penguins sporting colored 
kerchiefs dancing on the back of a polar bear.  Merry Christmas indeed.  Of course, I passed multiple 
wreaths, candy canes and toy boxes.  There was a mini Santa Claus sitting on a mailbox, with his reindeer 
on the lawn behind him.  And further down was Frosty the Snowman greeting the way to the front door.  In 
all fairness, I did see one Nativity scene with a kneeling Mary and a standing Joseph looking down on an 
empty manger.  There was no Jesus there  – either he had been lost, forgotten or stolen I suppose.  
Nevertheless the thought was there.  Icicles hung from many roof beams as the sun beat down. And I 
heard occasional songs of the season coming from inside the homes – from dreaming of a “white 
Christmas” to it being “the most wonderful time of the year.” 

THE MOST WONDERFUL TIME 

Now I confess that I do find Christmas to be the most wonderful time of the year.  I grew up enjoying the 
holiday light shows and hearing the many popular songs of the season – both secular and Christian carols.  
I enjoyed watching the Christmas specials on TV and going to wonderful Christmas pageants and concerts 
at various churches.  Growing up in California I didn’t see a lot of snow unless we went skiing in the 
mountains, but I still enjoyed dreaming of a white Christmas, even if it meant just a bit of frost on the 
ground in the early morning.  I loved the giving and receiving of gifts and have great memories of waking 
up early on Christmas morning to see presents under the tree and in my stocking over the fireplace.  I 
enjoyed the parties my parents took me to on Christmas Eve and the parties they threw at our house 
during the holidays.  And I loved having warm gatherings with my family and friends.  The warm fuzzies of 
those days still resonate, and I have tried to duplicate them for my family through the years.   

And all the while I well knew that Jesus was the reason for the season.  That is a popular turn of words for 
Christians, but it is true – Jesus is the reason for the season of Christmas.  No Jesus, no Christmas.  I 
knew that even before I became a Christian at the age of 13, and was even more aware of it once I gave 
my heart to Jesus.   And as a pastor, now with 46 years of ministry, I was annually committed to sharing 
that truth every Christmas season through message and music and pageantry.  

But I loved then and love today exchanging of gifts, putting up various decorations and hearing even the 
secular songs of the season.  I enjoy the extra vacation days of the holidays and the special time with 
family and friends.  And I even get a “kick” out of the many crazy ways people decorate their homes with 
lights, figures and scenes that have little or nothing to do with Bethlehem, shepherds, wise men or Jesus in 
the manger.  And my guess is that you do too.  I don’t want to be too hard on those who celebrate joyfully 
what they don’t know. But I wonder if we Christians have compromised Christmas with engaging in many 
of its “trappings? 

THE ENEMY OF THE TRAPPINGS” 

Well let’s consider together.  We know that the enemy of God and His spiritual children is Satan – the 
ultimate deceiver.  He is the created angel that rebelled against God and was cast out of heaven, taking 
with him what the book of Revelation, 12:4 suggests was a third of the “stars of heaven” or the angels that 
became demons in their rebellion.  We know that this enemy of God is also the enemy of Christmas, 
wanting to destroy or disguise any semblance of Jesus from its celebration.  If possible, he seeks to 
remove Christ from Christmas completely, and so it is that we see so many schools and public celebrations 



at Christmas with no recognition of Jesus at all.  And when Satan cannot remove Christ completely, he 
wants to so hide Jesus from the celebrations as to make Him no longer the primary focus. 

This, of course, is a danger fto us all – that we lose Christ as the primary focus of our personal celebration 
amidst all the other traditions and decorations.  And when this happens, Satan has won and we have lost.  
And all the decorations and gifts and parties crowd out the true meaning of the season, which is Jesus. 

THE GLORY OF THE TRAPPINGS 

But let us consider an alternative perspective to all the crazy non-Christian décor.  Never has our world so 
celebrated the birth of any important celebrity or dignitary like we celebrate at Christmas.  Never have so 
many pageants, concerts and TV specials ever been held to honor a mere human as we have at 
Christmastime.  People never decorate their home like they do at Christmas for a birthday, or anniversary 
or any other human celebration.  Our world may not know what they are celebrating at Christmastime – but 
they tend to do it bigger and better than any other time or for any other occasion.  Our world may try to take 
the Christ out of the celebration, but the celebration still goes on.  And we Christians know Who and What 
is it all for. 

John in his gospel, chapter 1, verse 5, wrote that “the Light shines in the darkness, and the darkness did 
not comprehend it.”  Now he was speaking of the Light of Jesus that shone, not understood by the 
darkness of man.  But it is also true that the lights of Christmas shine for Jesus’ celebration of birth and the 
world doesn’t even comprehend what they are celebrating.  They celebrate big, and they don’t even know 
the bigness of the One who receives the celebration.  But we Christians know – and our perspective on it 
all can be, and I believe should be, that the world is celebrating Jesus without even knowing they are doing 
so.  He is receiving the glory from every wreath, decorated tree and silly holiday figure without them even 
knowing it.  I believe that if “the heavens declare the glory of God” so also can the holiday lights and 
decorations of Christmas – whether acknowledged as His celebration or not. 

This is how I reconcile the secular “trappings” of Christmas with the deep meaning of Christmas.  To the 
Christians they can be a festival of praise to our God, whether offered by Christians or pagans.  And I can 
help those yet in the dark as to who Jesus is, know that all this earthly holiday celebration is for Him – 
Grinch, Santa, Frosty and all.  I hope that perspective makes some sense to you. 

GOING EVEN DEEPER 

But let me muse even a little deeper as to the true meaning of the season, that we might be sure we are 
truly celebrating its “heart.”  This is the deeper part of my ‘quest” today – to be sure that we all understand 
the true reason for the season.  Yes we love to say “the reason is Jesus,” but what specifically.  Why did 
Jesus come?  The theologians will rightly tell us that it is the miracle of the incarnation – God becoming 
man.  We can talk all around this miracle, but the truth is we can never fully comprehend the incredible, 
mysterious, marvelous incarnation of God becoming fully man without losing His Divinity. 

If we ask again, why did Jesus come, in the context of the incarnation we get some important answers.  
One - to show us what God is truly like.  Jesus said “if you have seen me, you have seen the Father.”  
(John 14:9)  And as we saw him love, heal, teach, get angry at sin, and forgive, we saw the very nature 
and heart of God.   
Two – to show us what man at his best could be.  For this perfect man was tempted in all, yet without sin.  
He was pushed to the limits of shame and humiliation, yet endured, forgave and loved.  He loved the 
unlovely and ignored or society, and showed that we must do the same.   
Three – to be the perfect ambassador between God and man.  He was and is the perfect and only 
connection between God and man, being both Himself.  And now we, His children by faith, are called be 
those who direct others to this only bridge between God and man. 

AND DEEPER STILL 

And yet, as deep as these reasons are for his coming, there is yet a reason deeper still.  And for this 
deepest of reasons, we need only go to the voice of the messenger angels.   The angel who heralded the 
birth of Christ to the shepherds, said in Luke 2:11, “today … has been born for you a Savior, who is Christ 



the Lord.”  And the angel who spoke to Joseph in a dream, said to him in Matthew 1:21. “you shall call His 
name Jesus, for He will save His people from their sins.”   

Do you see it – the deepest reason for his coming?  It is sin.  No sin - no Christmas.  The “mass” of 
Christmas, after all, is the celebration of Jesus’ body and blood given for us to remove our sin and restore 
us to relationship with God.  At the very meaning of the word “Christmas” is the deep meaning for Jesus’ 
coming – it is sin.  Our sin.  My sin.  Your sin.   And God knew that Jesus would come long before He did.  
The Scriptures say that Jesus was “the “Lamb who has been slain” … “from the foundations of the earth.”  
(Revelation 13:8).  Christmas is the “mass” of Christ – His life for ours.  That is why it is accurate to say the 
Jesus came to die and be a sacrifice for our sin.  No Christmas - no cross, no resurrection and no hope of 
heaven. 

Now I don’t mean for this to be a “downer” on Christmas Sunday, but the true, deep reason for Christmas 
is sin.  And the celebration is that your Savior has come!  We celebrate in all kinds of ways – with lights, 
wreaths, gifts, decorated trees, silly Santas, Frostys Rudolphs and even Grinches.  And with Nativity 
pageants, carols, bells and readings of the Christmas story.  And with happy family gatherings and for 
some, even with chestnuts roasting or fruitcake.  Yuck. 

And amidst that all this happy celebration there is little if any awareness of the sin that has brought our 
Savior to earth and began this celebration. 

But let us not end with sin being the only reason for His coming.  Dearly beloved of God, it was LOVE that 
brought Jesus to earth – love that would pay the price for our sin – love that would make Christmas an 
annual and continual celebration.  It was and is the unconditional, selfless agape love of God that has 
reached out through the ages and sought us and bought us to make relationship with Him possible. 

Do you remember the Michelangelo painting of God the Father and Adam on the ceiling of the Sistine 
Chapel?  The Father is reaching his finger out to Adam, and Adam’s finger is reaching back.  God has 
been reaching out to you through the centuries, and through your life.  And by the provision of the Savior, 
Jesus, you can reach out and touch the Father in relationship. 

Jesus came because of our sin, and because of God’s far-reaching love.  (the final Advent candle is lit). 

MERRY CHRISTMAS.  MERRY CHRIST-MASS.   

    


